NE-1020:  Multistate Evaluation of Winegrape Cultivars and Clones

Annual Meeting

November 4, 2009
Wooster, OH
Participants:
· Terrance Bradshaw (tbradsha@uvm.edu) - University of Vermont

· Tom Burr (tjb1@cornell.edu) -  Cornell University/NYAES

· Horst Caspari (horst.caspari@colostate.edu) - Colorado State University

· Rob Crassweller (rmc7@psu.edu) - Penn State University
· Imed Dami (dami.1@osu.edu) - The Ohio State University

· Paul Domoto (domoto@iastate.edu) - Iowa State University

· Harlene Hatterman-Valenti (h.hatterman.valenti@ndsu.edu)) - North Dakota State 

University

· Ed Hellman (e-hellman@tamu.edu) - Texas A&M University

· Stan Howell (howell@msu.edu) - Michigan State University
· Sarah Kinsley-Richards (sarah.kingsley@uvm.edu) - University of Vermont

· Stephen Menke (stephen.menke@colostate.edu) - Colorado State University
· William Nail (william.nail@ct.gov) - The Connecticut Agricultural Experiment 

Station

· Paul Read (pread@unl.edu) - University of Nebraska
· Bruce Reisch (bir1@cornell.edu) - Cornell University

· Paolo Sabbatini (sabbatini@msu.edu) - Michigan State University

· David Scurlock (scurlock.2@osu.edu) - The Ohio State University
· Todd Steiner (steiner.4@osu.edu) - The Ohio State University

· Nancy Sweet (nlsweet@ucdavis.edu) - University of California at Davis/
Foundation Plant Services

· Justine Vanden Heuvel (jev32@cornell.edu) -  Cornell University

· Patsy Wilson (patsy.wilson@uky.edu) - University of Kentucky

Welcome and Introductions
Imed Dami called the meeting to order at 8:35 and welcomed everyone to Ohio.  There was a round table introduction of participants.

William Nail was elected Secretary, and will act as Secretary at the meeting in place of standing Secretary Krista Shellie, who was unable to attend.
Review of Minutes

Paolo Sabbatini reviewed the minutes from the 2008 meeting; the minutes were approved.
Administrative Advisor Report- Dr. Tom Burr
Tom said that there was approximately $1.45M for the Viticulture Consortium (East and West) available.  As always, there are concerns about earmark funding- funding could be cut or eliminated altogether.

The funds awarded for 2009 have not yet been released, but should be soon.

Opportunities and pitfalls of other possible funding sources were briefly discussed.

Generally, funding opportunities for agricultural research should increase in the foreseeable future.  Groups such as NE-1020 need to be creative in seeking funding.  Experiment Station directors requested a 5-7% increase in formula funds.
Imed noted that Tom Bewick could not attend the meeting due to a scheduling conflict, so there was no NIFA report this year.
FPS/Clean Plant Network Report

Nancy Sweet gave handouts of FPS selections and new releases.  The Clean Plant Network, which is under the auspices of USDA, is divided into two regions:

West (CA, OR, WA)


East (all other continental states)

This divide is mostly due to the crown gall issue.
There was a discussion about whether the East should have its own foundation planting; this is under consideration, but no final decision has been made.  If not, East and West will probably merge.

The USDA gave FPS funds in 2008 to import the plant material that NE-1020 members requested from Ed Stover following the 2007 Austin, TX meeting.

There was $5M in the Farm Bill for the Clean Plant Network in 2009.  Significant amounts also went to other institutions having a major grape component.  Totals were

$264K to Cornell


$230K to MO State


$1.3M to WA
A significant amount of each institution’s award was for grapes.

USDA wants to make sure that “clean plants” means totally clean of all known pathogens.  Almost all plant material comes in with multiple diseases.  Therefore everything is being produced by micro-shoot culture.

Extension and Outreach were not funded.  They will focus on developing a national (or possibly combined East and West) proposal for this aspect of the Clean Plant Network for future proposals.

FPS can handle up to 50 new grape selections per year.  Unless a clone is obviously different, it is best (for efficiency’s sake) not to clean up multiple selections of a variety.

All Clean Plant Network material must be public- proprietary material has to be cleaned up at the source.
There was a brief discussion on the necessity/desirability of having both Eastern and Western plantings.  Stan asked why everything couldn’t be produced by California nurseries, and those nurseries who want to sell to eastern vineyards just make sure their plant material is clean (free of crown gall bacterium)?  Horst preferred the security in having more than one location.

FPS and CPN have the U of MN cultivars.  They could also do the Swenson cultivars if there was interest.

Imed and several others stressed the importance of have a source of clean plant material in the Midwest, especially as virus issues are a concern with many important cultivars such as Chardonel and Traminette.
Ordering from FPS begins November 15.

Nancy said that the Clean Plant Network likes multistate organizations, so there are ample opportunities for collaboration between them and NE-1020.
Any suggestions/opinions on what should be in the Foundation Blocks should be expressed to either Nancy or Keith no later than tomorrow (November 5).
Committee Reports:
Protocol Committee
Imed led the discussion, as Tim Martinson was unable to attend.
Handouts from previous meetings were distributed.  These included those data that are Required and Optional.
There was a discussion on how the data should be collected vs. how they should be reported.  This mostly regarded how to report the data that are taken on a per vine basis vs. those taken and/or reported on a per replication (grapevine panel) basis.
The main requirement is that everyone should report their data in the same way, not vine-by-vine, but, for instance, on a per panel basis or a per linear unit of row length basis.

Dan Ward, who is responsible for developing a data entry spreadsheet for the project, was unable to attend.  He provided a handout describing the experimental design and how the data will be analyzed, and that the data entry spreadsheet would be forthcoming.
Paul Domoto initiated a brief discussion about whether data from dead vines should be a zero or presented as a missing data point.

Terry brought up the topic of viticultural protocol vs. data collection protocol.  This was followed by a discussion of when and/or whether to net for birds.  Due to the wide variety of conditions in the various areas, it was agreed to net on an “as needed” basis as determined by the researcher.

Weather and frost/freeze damage assessments

Imed emphasized the importance of recording the first and last frosts.  Julian dates, as opposed to calendar dates, should be used for data reporting.
Justine asked whether we should collect one or two 100-berry samples?
Also, should berry sampling be standardized?

Paul Domoto- uses flip-down magnifiers for assessing bud damage- this works very quickly.  Stan remarked that it is quick and easy to do mortality data just by identifying primary and secondary shoots early in the growing season.
This was followed by a discussion regarding the expense involved with increased data collection.  The funding that we currently receive doesn’t come close to covering expenses.  Tom Burr discussed how Federal Formula Funds that are provided to experiment stations as multi-state need to be used to support multi-state projects. 
Meteorological
Horst presented the Meteorological subcommittee’s report, as Tony Wolf was unable to attend the meeting.
Horst passed around handouts describing required vs. optional data.
Statistics

Rob reported briefly from the Statistics subcommittee.  It was decided that this had already been adequately discussed in previous report discussions.
Enology

Steve gave a report from the Enology subcommittee.  Sara Spayd (chair), who was unable to attend, had prepared a handout suggesting analysis protocols for berries and must.

There was a brief discussion of whether we should have established harvest parameters.  Due to the high variability of some of the new plant material, using established parameters such as those commonly used for vinifera may not be applicable.
The subject was raised whether the Enology component of the project should be funded as part of this project, or should separate funding be requested?  This discussion was deferred to the afternoon.
The Enology committee was charged with developing a preliminary protocol for winemaking for the purpose of writing the grant proposal for 2010.  The protocols do not have to be finalized prior to submitting the proposal.  A preliminary protocol will be developed by the Enology subcommittee by December 1.  This will be reviewed by membership and comments will be returned by February 1.
Individual State Reports:

Paul Domoto handed out the IA Annual Report, which was based on the NE-1040 format.  It might serve as a template for NE-1020 report format.  Membership should agree on a common format for reports from individual states.  NE-1040 has a “Members Only” section on their web site for reports, etc.
Progress reports were presented from all members with plantings.

Bruce reported on promising results from NY95.0301.01, also NY 76.0844.24 and NY81.0315.17.
Paul Read reported on a SARE grant for NE, IA, KS, SD, and MO to expand the viticulture knowledge of extension professionals.

Horst noted that, due to some clonal material not being widely available when the trials were started, there may be some mixing of genetic material in plantings.  If nonstandard material is used, it should be reported.
Horst gave Krista’s report from Idaho.  She also had trouble getting some plant material, and had to obtain it from other sources.  It is supposed to be clean plant material.

Bill reported that the CT plantings are doing well, except for some defective or missing plant material- no problems with most cultivars.

Imed commented that he also had problems with some plant material, especially the replacement material.

Paolo also had problems with some plant material, and did not receive Dornfelder.

Harlene reported on some older trials.  Even some MN cultivars (e.g. Marquette) have died back to the ground in some areas.  All new plant material for the NE-1020 planting arrived in spring 2009 and has done well.

Justine said the NY planting consists only of hybrids.

Patsy reported that the KY vineyard is doing well and data collection will begin in 2010.  She also commented on some blue Frontenac Gris vines.  Paul Domoto said that he has seen both white, gris, and blue Frontenac, and some reversion may be going on.

Ed reported that the quality of the plant material has been good, and the vineyard in TX is doing well.
Terry gave a report on the VT planting, which had been doing well.  2009 was the first full year of production.

Rob gave the report from PA.  Their two plantings are also doing well.
Paul Domoto presented Keith Striegler’s report from MO.

Imed suggested that we adopt the format that Domoto and Striegler used for annual reports.  There were no objections.

Paul Domoto made a motion to adopt the NE-1040 template for all future state reports.  Terry seconded.  The motion was passed unanimously.
2009 and 2010 Viticulture Consortium Proposals:

Ed and Bill discussed last year’s proposals (VCW and VCE, respectively), and agreed that, for 2010 and subsequent years, whoever writes the proposal will write the project report for following year.

There was a discussion about how to fund the enology component (deferred from the morning).  This will add significantly to the cost of the project, and it may not be viewed favorably by the reviewers.  Should everyone make wines from the core cultivars?  It was agreed that it was probably not necessary, but there should be enough replication to make valid comparisons.  Also, while there was agreement to follow all preliminary winemaking and fruit analysis protocols (to the extent that local resources permit), this doesn’t address the interest in assessing the quality of the finished product for the new cultivars, which is ultimately what is most interest to most researchers and stakeholders.
There was a discussion of alternate (non- Viticulture Consortium) sources of funding.  The Specialty Crop Block Grants might be an option, but chances of funding might be unlikely, especially as it is funded on a state-by-state basis.  Getting industry to support state efforts will be viewed very favorably, should that avenue be pursued.
Steve pointed out that, eventually, sensory analysis would need to be done on the wines.  This would add even more to the cost of the project, and would not need to be done on each and every wine- probably just on the best cultivars.  Many comparisons can be made by comparison tests.  Horst suggested that only the states that will be making wine should ask for funds for winemaking.  These states should solicit $300 per batch from industry, and request $200 per batch from the VC, with a maximum request for five batches per PI- the two core cultivars plus three others.
Future Activities:

Imed volunteered to write the 2011 proposal for the East, Bernd Maier (in absentia) for the West.

Next year’s meeting will be in Michigan, probably in Traverse City in early November on Wednesday and Thursday (Nov 3-4 or 10-11).
Todd and Steve were added to the Enology subcommittee.

Bruce mentioned the International Grape Breeding conference in early August in Geneva (www.grapebreeding2010.com), and invited everyone to attend.
The meeting was adjourned at 5:07.

